### **Trump's Jerusalem move in South America: falling on deaf ears?** Guilherme Casarões

The status of the city of Jerusalem has probably been the most controversial issue in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. United Nations Resolution 181 (II), which partitioned Palestine between a Jewish and an Arab state, established Jerusalem "as a *corpus separatum* under a special international regime and shall be administered by the United Nations"<sup>1</sup>. The resolution's provisions, however, were never implemented, as a war broke out between Arab countries, who did not accept them as legitimate, and the recently-independent state of Israel in May 1948.

Ever since then, Jerusalem passed from the hands of Jordan, who kept control of the eastern part of the city (which included the Old City) after the 1949 Armistice, to Israel, whose conquest and occupation of all its metropolitan area in the aftermath of the 1967 Six-Day War is considered by the Israeli as the 'reunification' of Jerusalem. On 30 July 1980, the Israeli Knesset passed the Jerusalem Law, which determined that "Jerusalem, complete and united, is the capital of Israel"<sup>2</sup>. A month later, UN Security Council Resolution 478 condemned the attempt at changing the character and status of the Holy City as a 'violation of international law'. It also called upon member states to withdraw their diplomatic missions from Jerusalem<sup>3</sup>.

Out of the 16 states that had their ambassadors stationed in the city, eleven were from Latin America. Bolivia, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Ecuador, El Salvador, Panama, Uruguay, and Venezuela immediately pulled out their embassies in accordance with Resolution 478. It took two more years for Guatemala and the Dominican Republic to follow suit. In that same year, however, Costa Rica and El Salvador returned their representations to Jerusalem<sup>4</sup>. All South American countries, on the other hand, remained committed to the international legal provisions on the status of Jerusalem.

With the exception of Bolivia and Venezuela, who broke diplomatic relations with Israel over the 2009 Gaza war<sup>5</sup>, South America has traditionally adopted an even-handed approach to Israel and Palestine. They enjoy friendly relations with Israel – Argentina and Brazil are home to two of the ten largest Jewish communities in the world – and have recognized the sovereignty of the Palestinian people in recent years. When the United Nations decided to upgrade Palestine to the status of non-member observer state, in November 2012, only two South American nations abstained – Colombia, thanks to its close relations with Washington and Tel Aviv, and Paraguay, who had a right-wing provisional government at the time<sup>6</sup>.

President Donald Trump's decision to move the U.S. Israeli embassy to Jerusalem, in December 2017, was met with skepticism across South America. In the UN vote that condemned the unilateral measure as 'null and void', all countries in the region voted against the U.S., except for three who abstained: Argentina, Colombia, and Paraguay. The first two, who had become Washington's foremost regional allies, fiercely criticized Trump's embassy move, arguing that it ran counter to a 70-year-old international consensus<sup>7</sup>. Paraguay, on the other hand, immediately stirred controversy by announcing that it would move its Israeli embassy to Jerusalem no later than May 2018. One year later, Brazil's president-elect Jair Bolsonaro boasted he would also move the Brazilian embassy to Jerusalem as a sign of renewed friendship with Trump's America.

By mid-2019, none of the promises have been fulfilled. Paraguay indeed moved its embassy to Jerusalem in May 2018, only to see it return to Tel Aviv four months later, as the new president, Mario Abdo Benítez, took office. Rather than the embassy, Brazil's Bolsonaro decided to open a trade office in Jerusalem. This chapter's goal is to analyze the complex decision-making processes that led two countries to change course on the embassy move. We argue that, although the U.S. has had considerable influence on foreign policy calculations, other international and domestic factors prevented both countries from jumping in America's bandwagon by immensely raising the costs of decision. How these elements have played out will be explained in detail in the coming sections.

#### Paraguay: the origins of the Jerusalem move

Paraguay's embassy move announcement came as a surprise to many, who did not expect a South American nation to abandon the region's tradition of even-handedness towards the Israeli-Palestinian conflict and its commitment to the two-state solution. Under left-wing president Fernando Lugo, Paraguay was also part of a large group of neighbors, led by Brazil, who recognized Palestine as a 'free and independent state' between 2010 and 2011<sup>8</sup>. However, the rise to power of conservative president Horacio Cartes in mid-2013, after a year of turbulence following Lugo's impeachment, marked a change in Paraguay's broader foreign policy direction. Relations with the U.S. became the centerpiece of the new Paraguayan administration, as Cartes distanced itself from Brazil and Mercosur<sup>9</sup>.

The tiny landlocked South American country served Washington's interests in at least three respects: first, Paraguay could strengthen U.S. trade with the region by moving closer to the Pacific Alliance and deepening the divide between the highly U.S.-influenced Pacific and the Brazil-led Atlantic; second, it could boost U.S. military presence in the continent by allowing the establishment of a military base at South America's heart under the guise of fighting transnational drug trafficking<sup>10</sup> and terrorist networks, particularly at the tri-border area between Paraguay, Argentina, and Brazil<sup>11</sup>; third, Paraguay's longstanding relationship with Taiwan helped keep Chinese political presence in South America at arm's length, in spite of China's growing trade flows with the region<sup>12</sup>.

Cartes also considered Israel a source of political and economic opportunities. The first step towards closer ties with the country was to reopen the Paraguayan embassy in Tel Aviv in 2014, twelve years after it had been closed in response to Israel shutting down its representation in Asunción (as well as in several other capitals and major cities)<sup>13</sup>. One year later, Israel also reopened its embassy in Paraguay, depicting it as an attempt to "make up for a mistake" made in 2002<sup>14</sup>.

It seemed clear that Paraguay's strategy was to curb Brazilian influence in the country by aligning itself with two extra-regional players that had strained ties with Brazil. While the relationship between Brasilia and Washington went through one of its most dramatic periods between 2013 and 2014, thanks to a row over allegations of U.S. espionage<sup>15</sup>, ties between Brazil and Israel had greatly deteriorated after Brazilian criticism over Israel's military offensive in Gaza, in the summer of 2014, and Rousseff's silence over the appointment of former settler leader Dani Dayan as Israel's ambassador to Brazil, in mid-2015.

In July 2016, Cartes became the first Paraguayan president to pay an official visit to Israel. His three-day trip to Jerusalem was mostly about trade and cooperation. Agreements signed on security and agriculture technologies challenged two areas of considerable Brazilian influence over Paraguay<sup>16</sup>. On top of it, Cartes took the opportunity to compare the Jewish Holocaust with the alleged genocide perpetrated by Brazil (and, to a lesser degree, Argentina and Uruguay) against the Paraguayan population in the war of the Triple Alliance (1865-1870)<sup>17</sup>.

Trump's election in late 2016 and his pledge to improve relations with Israel through the formal recognition of Jerusalem as the Israeli capital were seen by Cartes as a unique chance to further deepen ties with both countries. In September 2017, the Paraguayan president met with Benjamin Netanyahu in Buenos Aires, as part of the Israeli prime-minister's four-day tour in Latin America<sup>18</sup>. According to the Paraguayan Minister of Foreign Affairs, Eladio Loizaga, it was Netanyahu who asked for the meeting with Cartes, who flew to the Argentinian capital especially for the bilateral event<sup>19</sup>.

On December 21, Paraguay abstained in the vote that condemned Trump's embassy move at the UN General Assembly. It was one of the earliest signs that Cartes was ready to change Paraguay's position regarding the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Argentina, Colombia, and Mexico also abstained, as well as many Central American countries. They all received a public thank you note from Ambassador Nikki Haley, who said the U.S. appreciated "these countries for not

falling to the irresponsible ways of the UN<sup>"20</sup>. On Christmas Eve – less than a week after the UN condemnation of the U.S. – president Jimmy Morales announced that he would also move the Guatemalan embassy to Jerusalem.

Morales's decision immediately spurred expectations among Israeli diplomats that other countries, such as Honduras and Paraguay, would soon follow suit<sup>21</sup>. That perception was reinforced by official Israeli sources some months later, which declared that both countries could move their embassies – but so long as Benjamin Netanyahu paid them official visits<sup>22</sup>. As Romania and the Czech Republic became the first two European countries to manifest their desire to follow Trump's steps, Netanyahu doubled the bet and offered a deal to the first 10 countries that moved their embassies to Jerusalem, granting Israel's most loyal partners favorable real estate conditions and preferential diplomatic treatment<sup>23</sup>.

Time was running short for Cartes as presidential elections approached in Paraguay. Critics such as former foreign minister Héctor Lacognata claimed that the question of Jerusalem should be addressed by the new government, as Cartes would not have enough political legitimacy to move the embassy at the dawn of his administration<sup>24</sup>. Moreover, the incumbent president probably would not have been able to live up to his promise in case the opposition had won.

The election of Mario Abdo Benítez, although a political rival of Cartes within the Colorado party, seemed like the perfect opportunity for the president to move his agenda forward. On April 26, three days after the election results, at a ceremony that celebrated Israel's 70th anniversary in Asunción, Cartes reinforced his commitment to moving the Paraguayan embassy to Jerusalem before the end of his term. Emmanuel Nahshon, spokesman to the Israeli Ministry of Foreign Affairs, received Cartes's words as "very positive", but with some caution<sup>25</sup>. After all, four months after Trump's announcement, only Guatemala had confirmed its decision, which was scheduled to enter into force one day after the U.S. opened its Jerusalem embassy.

Paraguay's decision was further reiterated by foreign minister Loizaga on May 5. Two days later, Nahshon announced that Cartes planned to travel to Jerusalem later that month to launch the new Paraguayan embassy, information that was confirmed by the Israeli ambassador to Paraguay, Ze'ev Harel<sup>26</sup>. Indeed, on May 21 – a week after Israel's 70th anniversary – president Cartes flew to Jerusalem and stated that the decision of opening the embassy expressed "the sincere friendship and the utter solidarity of Paraguay toward Israel". Netanyahu, who attended the ceremony, thanked Paraguay for taking brave steps to "debunk numerous lies against Israel" and to support it in international organizations<sup>27</sup>.

# The rollback of Paraguay's decision

Critics abroad immediately slammed Cartes's decision. When Paraguay confirmed the move on May 7, Palestinian president Mahmoud Abbas said, at a bilateral meeting with Nicolás Maduro in Caracas, that he hoped no country in the Americas would follow Trump's steps, as it ran counter to international legal obligations<sup>28</sup>. The day before the embassy launch, senior Palestinian Liberation Organization (PLO) official Hanan Ashrawi reinforced Abbas's words and called the Paraguayan move "provocative and irresponsible"<sup>29</sup>. Her position was seconded by Ahmed Aboul Gheit, the Secretary-General of the Arab League, who also warned that the move would have a negative impact on ties between Paraguay and the Arab world, which could include political and economic measures<sup>30</sup>.

Opposition politicians attacked Cartes on similar grounds. Frente Guasú, led by former president Fernando Lugo, issued a statement calling the president's decision "irresponsible". Senator Desirée Masi of Partido Democrátrico Progresista (PDP) tweeted that "fanaticism, ignorance, and likely bribery along the way have put Paraguay in the middle of an international conflict"<sup>31</sup>.

The reference to bribery alluded to the relationship between the Paraguayan president and two controversial figures, Darío Messer and Ari Harow. Messer, known in Brazil as 'the master

black-market dollar dealer' for his involvement in corruption scandals brought to light by the Car Wash graft probe, is sought by Interpol and moved to Paraguay in 2014 to dodge investigations. Considered a 'soul brother' by Cartes thanks to long-standing family ties, Messer accompanied the president in his official trip to Israel and is said to have benefitted from presidential decrees on real estate, which sparked criticism from opponents and supporters on the eve of the 2018 race<sup>32</sup>.

Five years before, back when Cartes decided to run for president, it was the Brazilian dollar dealer who called Ari Harow, former Netanyahu's bureau chief, asking him to talk to the Paraguayan businessman and help "instill a warm place in Horacio's heart for the State of Israel."<sup>33</sup>. Harow's consultancy firm H3 Global advised Cartes during the campaign and after his election in 2013, and he is said to have played a decisive role – together with two other former Netanyahu advisers, Yechiel Leiter and general Meir Kalifi – in the rapprochement between Paraguay and Israel<sup>34</sup>. According to one account, Harow – who became Netanyahu's chief of staff in 2014 – was responsible for the decision to reopen the Israeli embassy in Asunción, which ran counter to the professional recommendation of Israel's Ministry of Foreign Affairs<sup>35</sup>. When the Paraguayan president arrived in Jerusalem in mid-2016, Harow was under house arrest on bribery charges. A year later, he became a state witness in two corruption cases against prime-minister Netanyahu<sup>36</sup>.

The incoming government also manifested its discomfort with the embassy move. Presidentelect Abdo Benítez complained numerous times that he had not been consulted on such a sensitive issue<sup>37</sup>. His foreign minister, Colorado senator Luis Castiglioni, affirmed that Cartes's 'unilateral' decision undermined the geopolitical balance in the Middle East, as well as Paraguay's relations with both Israel and the Arab world. Asked whether they would back off on the embassy transfer, Castiglioni said it was too early to tell<sup>38</sup>. Along the same lines, Abdo Benitez pled for caution and said that, despite Israel being "a good friend" of Paraguay, the new government would maturely analyze the decision and eventually reverse it<sup>39</sup>. In an interview that followed the embassy move, Cartes said he hoped his successor maintained the decision and underlined that he did not have to consult anybody because it was a 'constitutional prerogative' of the Paraguayan president<sup>40</sup>.

However, it would be just a matter of time before the new president reversed the embassy move. On September 5, less than a month after being sworn in, the Paraguayan government issued a statement saying the embassy would return to its previous location in Tel Aviv. Reactions were immediate: a few hours after the announcement, Netanyahu gave orders to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to close down the Israeli embassy in Asunción. In a statement, the Israeli government claimed it viewed "with utmost gravity the decision by Paraguay, which will cloud bilateral relations". At a news conference on that same day, Abdo Benítez regretted Israel's decision and pictured the reaction as 'exaggerated', urging Israeli authorities to reconsider<sup>41</sup>.

Pressure also came from Washington. U.S. vice-president Mike Pence promptly called the new Paraguayan president to discuss the embassy question. According to an official statement, Pence strongly encouraged Abdo Benítez "to follow through with Paraguay's previous commitment to move the embassy *as a sign of the historic relationship the country has maintained with both Israel and the United States*"<sup>42</sup>. Abdo Benítez defended his position on Twitter: "Paraguay is a country of principles. The spirit of the decision is that the people of Israel and Palestine reach a broad, just, and lasting peace. We will always respect international law"<sup>43</sup>.

Meanwhile, the Palestinians cheered Paraguay's decision and tried to take some credit for the move by calling it a "Palestinian diplomatic achievement"<sup>44</sup>. Palestinian foreign minister Riyad al-Maliki had attended Abdo's inauguration and had met with Abdo Benítez some weeks before and was said to have "exerted a big effort during his meeting with the new president who instructed his foreign minister to arrange the issue"<sup>45</sup>. Both Palestine and Turkey declared they would open up embassies in Asunción. In early December, Turkish president Recep Erdogan paid a historic one-day visit to Paraguay in his return from the G-20 summit in Buenos Aires, following the launch of the Turkish embassy<sup>46</sup>. Six months later, Paraguay reciprocated the

gesture and opened its embassy in Ankara<sup>47</sup>. The costs of moving away from Israel were allayed somewhat by the new opportunities with the Arab and Muslim world.

### Brazil: tradition above politics?

When president Trump announced he would move the U.S. embassy, Brazil's reaction was immediate and swift. On that same day, the country issued a press release reinforcing its understanding that the final status of Jerusalem "should be defined in negotiations that ensure the establishment of two states living in peace and security within internationally recognized borders and with free access to the holy sites of the three monotheistic religions, in the terms of the United Nations Security Council Resolutions, such as Resolution 478 of 1980, among others"<sup>48</sup>. The very same text was reiterated on December 29, a few days after Brazil had voted in favor of the UNGA resolution condemning Trump's decision<sup>49</sup>.

The Brazilian government's position was all but surprising. Brazil has historically been one of the staunchest advocates of the two-state solution for the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. It was a Brazilian diplomat, Oswaldo Aranha, who put the 1947 UN Partition Plan for Palestine to a vote as the acting president of the General Assembly. Brazil also sponsored Security Council Resolution 242, which urged Israel to withdraw from territories occupied in the Six-Day War of 1967. Even Lula's Workers' Party, often accused of taking sides with Israel's enemies, maintained Brazil's stance on the need for two states. While Lula recognized Palestinian sovereignty and signed a controversial fuel-swap agreement with Tehran in 2010, trade relations with the Israelis reached an all-time peak, as Brazil brokered negotiations for a free-trade agreement between Mercosur and Israel<sup>50</sup>.

Relations with the Israeli government have been strained since 2014, when the infamous 'diplomatic dwarf' crisis took place. It was named after the nickname given to Brazil by Yigal Palmor, spokesman for Israel's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, who opted for an un-diplomatic response to the Rousseff administration's criticism of the Israeli attacks on Gaza as 'disproportionate'.

Bilateral misunderstandings continued for the rest of Rousseff's term and involved a diplomatic row around the appointment of settler leader Dani Dayan as ambassador to Brasilia, whom the Brazilian government refused to accept by keeping silent over his name. While many assumed that Brazil's refusal had to do with the fact that Dayan represented illegal settlements in the West Bank, which ran counter to Brazil's diplomatic principles of the rule of international law and Palestinian right to self-determination, Itamaraty's official position was that they could not accede to Dayan's nomination because Israeli prime-minister Benjamin Netanyahu had done it on his social networks, not through the formal diplomatic means.

In any case, by the end of Rousseff's term, tensions with Israel had mobilized important sectors of the Brazilian Jewish community, of Evangelical Christians and of the Armed Forces against the government. Evangelical groups – and particularly neo-Pentecostals – have become the voice of Israel and of the Netanyahu administration, not rarely opposing Brazil's foreign policy positions<sup>51</sup>. The explanation lies in a phenomenon called Christian Zionism, which refers to the relentless defense of Israel – and the recognition of the Holy City of Jerusalem as Israel's 'complete and united' capital – as part of the biblical prophecy of the second coming of Christ.

On the other hand, groups that maintained economic ties with Israel, especially in high-tech sectors, started to fear that diplomatic tensions could jeopardize the purchase of strategic components. Having many defense contracts with Israeli military giants, the Brazilian Airforce, for instance, did not hide their dissatisfaction with president Rousseff as the Dayan crisis unfolded. That explains former Foreign and Defense minister Celso Amorim's public criticism of Brazil's growing dependence on Israeli avionics<sup>52</sup> - which was somehow ironic, for most contracts had been signed during his tenure at the Ministry of Defense.

In May 2016, as José Serra took office as Foreign Minister after Rousseff's impeachment trial, he immediately made a U-turn regarding Israel. In a quite unusual statement, Itamaraty threatened to change a pro-Palestinian vote at UNESCO that Brazil had cast a few months before in case the organization did not revise the terms of the resolution, which were considered 'partial and unbalanced'<sup>53</sup>. Some time later, Serra took a trip to Israel for the funeral of former president Shimon Peres – but unlike his predecessors (and successor), he did not visit any Arab country<sup>54</sup>.

All these moves were part of a calculated decision of getting closer to Israel for electoral purposes, which can be seen not only in Serra's desire of rooting out PT's influence in foreign affairs, but also in the São Paulo PSDB branch's proximity with the local Jewish community, whose institutions had long expressed their desire for 'normal' relations with Israel<sup>55</sup>, and particularly in the growing influence of Evangelical voters and leadership, who often treated ties with Israel as sacred and biblical, as game-changers of Brazilian elections.

Reality, however, has quickly imposed itself upon Serra's Mideast plans. Realizing that the pro-Israel stance could risk Brazil's historically positive relations with the Arab world, president Temer prevented Serra from changing the Brazilian diplomacy's traditional positions on Palestine in international organizations. That was, to be sure, an unlikely tug of war between the president and the foreign minister<sup>56</sup>.

Besides the potential of political damage at the heart of the government, the president's decision to keep Brazil's status quo on Palestine came under heavy fire from the Brazilian Israelite Confederation (CONIB)<sup>57</sup>, from prominent figures of the Jewish community, such as businessman Alexandre Nigri<sup>58</sup>, and from Evangelical congresspeople, who even sent a rejection motion against the government<sup>59</sup>. Naturally, Israel also expressed its disgust at Brazil's position. In Benjamin Netanyahu's Latin America tour, in September 2017, he skipped Brazil under the justification that he could not be certain, at the time the trip was planned, that president Temer would remain in office, given the mounting corruption charges against him and his closest ministers<sup>60</sup>.

Aloysio Nunes's tenure recovered a more balanced direction to Brazil's position. His decision to make an official visit to Israel in March 2018 appeased some sectors of the Brazilian Jewry. CONIB – whose president, Fernando Lottenberg, attended the foreign minister's meeting with Israeli prime-minister Netanyahu – obtained Itamaraty's commitment not to vote automatically against Israel in international forums, which was portrayed as a 'historic step'<sup>61</sup>.

Evangelical Christians, on the other hand, remained harsh critics of Brazil's position, not just because the Temer administration never challenged the recognition of Palestine as a sovereign state, but also because there was no sign that Brazil would move its embassy to Jerusalem, along the lines of Donald Trump's announcement of December 2017. Congressman Victório Galli, one of the most outspoken members of the evangelical caucus, attacked Nunes as a 'Marxist' who obstructed the improvement of Brazil's relations with Israel. "We must join the Trump administration and recognize Jerusalem as the capital of Israel"<sup>62</sup>.

# The game-changer: Jair Bolsonaro

As the October 2018 general elections approached in Brazil, one presidential candidate stepped under the spotlight with a controversial foreign policy platform. Retired Army captain Jair Bolsonaro promised a diplomatic about-face regarding Brazil's relations with two key countries: the United States and Israel. Bolsonaro never hid his admiration for Trump and always made clear that he wanted to reproduce the US president's electoral tactics and discourse, as well as his international strategy. His expressed desire to become best friends with the US even rendered him the nickname "Trump of the tropics"<sup>63</sup>.

Israel also became part of Bolsonaro's electoral strategy. The most obvious target was the Evangelical vote. Almost two years before launching his candidacy, in May 2016 the then-

lawmaker traveled to Israel as part of a congressional delegation to learn about irrigation and defense technology. Bolsonaro took the opportunity to be baptized in the Jordan river by the hands of the president of his own party at the time, the Social Christian Party, who is also a well-known Evangelical pastor<sup>64</sup>. In the months that followed, he made an effort to associate himself with an imaginary Israel, one of conservative religious and political values, represented by the flag of Israel waving side by side with the Brazilian one at all his rallies.

Bolsonaro's declared love for Israel explains why, in virtually every church Bolsonaro campaigned, he vowed to move Brazil's embassy to Jerusalem. His promise also helped him strengthen ties with important sectors of the Jewish community, fueled by a strong anti-PT sentiment and excited to have an openly pro-Israel candidate. "His victory in the first round made us very joyful and hopeful due to his friendship, love and bonds not only with the State of Israel but with the whole Jewish people. He will be a great president by having Jewish ethics and morals as his pillars," said Rio Jewish Federation President Ary Bergher<sup>65</sup>.

Pleasing Evangelical and Jewish communities was not the only goal of Bolsonaro's pro-Israel stance. Much like the role played by Steve Bannon in Trump's campaign, Bolsonaro's political positions were shaped by a group of radical nationalists, or the so-called anti-globalists. Inspired by the ideas of writer and self-proclaimed philosopher Olavo de Carvalho, Brazil's anti-globalists saw Israel as the heart of a whole new foreign policy strategy for two reasons. First, Netanyahu is seen as a key member of the emerging far-right nationalist movement, having become a role-model regarding "the resistance against the unwanted interference of globalists in country's national sovereignties"<sup>66</sup>.

Second, courting Israel would help Brazil strengthen its relationship with the U.S. on their common path towards saving the West and its Judeo-Christian tradition. That was the argument put forth by ambassador Ernesto Araújo in a controversial 2017 article, which many believed led Bolsonaro to appoint him as foreign minister<sup>67</sup>. On the way into becoming Brazil's 'tropical Trump', the day after Trump's announcement of the embassy move, Bolsonaro said in an interview that he would "do a Ctrl+C and Ctrl+V" of the American president's decree<sup>68</sup>. Mimicking the great neighbor of the North would become part of a renewed Brazilian identity. Seeking to reverse Lula's foreign policy legacy, Bolsonaro also pledged to break off with Palestine. "Is Palestine a country? Palestine is not a country, so there should be no embassy here. You do not negotiate with terrorists," he said in an interview<sup>69</sup>.

Bolsonaro's election triggered immediate responses from around the world. Conservative leaders as Trump, Netanyahu, and Italy's vice-premier Matteo Salvini publicly expressed their support for the new Brazilian president. "Diplomatic dwarfism now belongs to the past", celebrated Filipe Martins, Bolsonaro's foreign policy advisor and an unwavering anti-globalist. In an interview with Israel Hayom the day after his victory, the president-elect reinforced his commitment to move the Brazilian embassy to Jerusalem and said he would shut down the Palestinian embassy and change Brazil's voting pattern on Israel at the United Nations. On Twitter, prime-minister Netanyahu congratulated Bolsonaro for such bold promises – "a historic, correct and exciting step!"<sup>70</sup>.

Reactions across the Arab world were immediate. Hanan Ashrawi, a lawmaker at the Palestinian National Council, called Bolsonaro's embassy decision 'provocative and illegal'<sup>71</sup>. Hamas's spokesman Sami Abu Zuhri said it was a "hostile step towards the Palestinian people, the Arab and Islamic nations"<sup>72</sup>. In the days that followed, the Arab League and the Organization of Islamic Cooperation, as well as the governments of Catar and Saudi Arabia, issued statements condemning the move. Less than a week after Bolsonaro's victory, Egypt called off an official visit by a Brazilian delegation of businesspeople and politicians, led by foreign minister Nunes, apparently out of disgust with the embassy promise<sup>73</sup>.

Getting closer to Israel by offering the recognition of Jerusalem, however, was not a consensus even among Bolsonaro's closest allies. The military, in particular, expressed their concern with the political effects of the decision of moving the embassy. A few days after the elections, vicepresident-elect, retired general Hamilton Mourão, said in an interview that the new government should be cautious not to take sides on the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, or else could become target of international religious terrorist groups<sup>74</sup>. The good working relationship between the military and Itamaraty's diplomats also brought concerns among the government's generals that the break with Brazil's traditional diplomatic positions, which included the utter respect for UNSC resolutions on Jerusalem, could put the country's international credibility at risk.

The agribusiness sector, a first-hour supporter of Bolsonaro's candidacy, was particularly dismayed by the embassy promise. Even before being appointed as Agriculture Minister, former congresswoman and leader of the agribusiness caucus Tereza Cristina voiced her concern that an Arab retaliation would be devastating for the entire sector<sup>75</sup>. After all, Brazil is the world's leading producer and exporter of halal meat and accumulates massive trade surpluses with the Arabs<sup>76</sup>. In the last 15 years, Brazilian halal beef and chicken exports skyrocketed from USD 706 million (2003) to 3.65 billion (2017). In 2017 alone, Brazil supplied the 22 Arab countries with 51.9 percent of their total animal protein imports<sup>77</sup>. Nevertheless, commodity trade was just a part of an even-greater trade surplus of more than USD 7 billion in that same year, which also included manufactured goods such as medical equipment and civilian aircraft<sup>78</sup>.

Anti-globalists and evangelicals, on the other hand, kept pressuring Bolsonaro for moving the embassy as soon as he took office. They were behind Netanyahu's decision to visit Brazil for Bolsonaro's inauguration, on January 1st. The former, represented by congressman Eduardo Bolsonaro, held a number of meetings with Israeli ambassador to Brazil, Yossi Shelley – all made public on social networks<sup>79</sup>, including one in which representative Bolsonaro was awarded an Israeli medal of honor<sup>80</sup> – and reiterated Brazil's commitment to the embassy move<sup>81</sup>. As for the latter, on the eve of the presidential inauguration ceremony, the Israeli prime-minister met with Christian leaders and underpinned his commitment to protect Christian interests: "We have no better friends in the world than the Evangelical community. And the Evangelical community has no better friend than the state of Israel<sup>"82</sup>.

As the Brazilian president was sworn in, Netanyahu declared that Brazil and Israel had just ushered in a new era of relations and were off to a magnificent start<sup>83</sup>. Although the Israeli prime-minister has never treated the recognition of Jerusalem as a precondition for improving relations with Israel<sup>84</sup>, he seemed eager for the embassy move and decided to turn it into a fait accompli. Besides attending Bolsonaro's inauguration, an unprecedented gesture by an Israeli acting premier, Netanyahu promptly sent a 130-member rescue team to Brazil to help with rescue efforts following the collapse of a tailings dam in Brumadinho, in the southeastern state of Minas Gerais, which left more than 200 dead in late January 2019<sup>85</sup>. While many hailed Israel's humanitarian aid as part of a renewed relationship with Brazil<sup>86</sup>, critics belittled it as a 'publicity stunt,' aimed at boosting personal ties between Bolsonaro and Netanyahu, as well as their nationalist-conservative agendas<sup>87</sup>.

Bolsonaro's promises also became vital for Netanyahu as elections approached in Israel. Ever since Trump announced the embassy move, the Israeli premier, whose reelection bid was largely based on breaking Israel's diplomatic isolation, launched a campaign for the recognition of Jerusalem as Israel's capital. Hoping that Brazil's decision would spark a wave of pro-Israel positions across Latin America<sup>88</sup>, Bibi strategically invited the Brazilian president for a state visit to occur just days before the vote.

# The compromise: Bolsonaro's Jerusalem trip

The decision of whether to move the Brazilian embassy had not been made until Bolsonaro arrived in Jerusalem, on March 31<sup>89</sup>. There were high hopes that the Brazilian president would announce the transfer during the state visit. All signs pointed to it: in the weeks before the trip, the anti-globalist foreign policy team – foreign minister Araújo, international advisor Martins, and congressman Eduardo Bolsonaro – turned down two invitations for the president to meet with his Palestinian counterpart, Mahmoud Abbas<sup>90</sup>. Brazil also changed its voting pattern towards the Israeli-Palestinian conflict at the UN Human Rights Council, aligning itself with

Washington and Tel Aviv in an attempt to do away with an 'unjust and spurious' tradition of taking sides with Arabs and Palestinians, in the foreign minister's own words<sup>91</sup>.

Instead, in a joint statement with prime-minister Netanyahu, Bolsonaro announced the opening of an office in Jerusalem "for the promotion of trade, investment, technology and innovation"<sup>92</sup>. Given that it lacked diplomatic status, the Brazilian office was no different from the Czech House, launched in November 2018<sup>93</sup>, or from the Australian trade and defense office, opened 'without fanfare' a few days before Bolsonaro's visit<sup>94</sup>. But it was certainly not as ambitious as Hungary's trade office, inaugurated in mid-March 2019, which was promoted as a 'branch' of the Hungarian embassy in Tel Aviv and a clear step towards the full recognition of Jerusalem as Israel's capital<sup>95</sup>.

That was a frustrating moment for Netanyahu, who wanted the Brazilian president to work as his pitchman a week before the Knesset elections. "I hope, one day, that the Embassy of Brazil will arrive in Jerusalem," said the Israeli premier<sup>96</sup>. Bolsonaro made no mention of recognizing Jerusalem as Israel's capital either, although his visit to the Wailing Wall – another unprecedented gesture, given that foreign authorities usually avoid including the Old City in their official itinerary, let alone accompanied by the sitting prime-minister<sup>97</sup> – and the references to the historical bonds between Jerusalem and the Jewish people<sup>98</sup> could be interpreted as a tacit recognition of Israel's claims. Despite reiterated promises that the embassy move would just be a 'matter of time'<sup>99</sup>, however, the absence of a tangible diplomatic triumph for Netanyahu was one of the reasons that led Bolsonaro to cut his trip short<sup>100</sup>.

Both friends and foes of the new Brazilian government seemed distressed with the opening of a trade office. Many evangelicals went to the social networks to express disgust at what they called a 'handout', including congressman Marco Feliciano, a popular neo-Pentecostal pastor and a loyal Bolsonaro supporter, who said that Brazil is intervening in the domestic affairs of a friendly nation by refusing to recognize the Holy City as Israel's capital<sup>101</sup>. Moreover, Hamas immediately issued a press release calling on Brazil to reverse the decision and stressing that "this policy does not serve the stability and security of the region and threatens the Brazilian ties with Arab and Islamic nations"<sup>102</sup>. On the other hand, the Palestinian Authority, who threatened to recall its ambassador to Brazil for consultations, ended up adopting a conciliatory tone, asking the Brazilian administration to open up an office in East Jerusalem to deal with Palestinian matters<sup>103</sup>.

A week after Bolsonaro's return to Brazil, it seemed the compromise had worked. Netanyahu's tight reelection may bring fresh air to the bilateral relationship. On the very day of the Israeli premier's victory, the Brazilian president had dinner with ambassadors of 37 Arab and Muslim countries at the National Agricultural Confederation. Promoted by agriculture minister Tereza Cristina, the meeting was set up to allay concerns that the new Brazilian administration was being hostile to the Palestinian cause or to interests of the Islamic countries. By the end of the dinner, the Palestinian ambassador told the Brazilian ministers and journalists: "This conflict does not belong do Brazil. Please stay out of it"<sup>104</sup>.

# Conclusion

The experiences of Brazil and Paraguay reveal the complex decision-making process behind the embassy move, which go much beyond U.S. regional influence. In both cases, we must consider the interplay between domestic and international factors. Despite personal links between Horacio Cartes and some Israeli high-ranked officials, geopolitical (and geoeconomic) considerations seem to have played a greater role in the Paraguayan president's decision to transfer the embassy to Jerusalem – as well as in his successor Mario Abdo's determination to move it back to Tel Aviv. Cartes clearly sought to improve ties with Israel and the U.S. as a way to distance itself from Brazil. Yet, Trump's embassy move forced the outgoing president to anticipate a costly concession before tangible benefits came about. Given the possibility to improve trade relations with some Arab countries – which were increasing consistently since  $2009^{105}$  – and with Turkey, Abdo chose to return to the status quo, even at the cost of straining

relations with Israel and, to a lesser extent, the United States. Finally, Abdo's perspective of building closer ties with Brazil, irrespective of the electoral results, might also have reduced the impact of changing Paraguay's geopolitical position.

Brazil took much longer to opt for the embassy move. Although domestic pressure for greater ties with Israel had been increasing since the late Rousseff years, mostly thanks to the weakening of the left-wing coalition in power and to the consolidation of evangelicals at the heart of Brazilian politics, a solid diplomatic tradition toward the Israeli-Palestinian conflict prevented governments – left or right – from changing the country's decades-old position on Jerusalem. This had little to do with Brazil's relationship with Washington: Trump's election and subsequent decision to transfer the embassy to Jerusalem, which coincided with president Temer's desire to strengthen ties with the U.S., did not alter Brazil's stance.

Not only did Bolsonaro's election represent a break with Brazil's foreign policy guidelines, as it also brought to power anti-globalists and evangelicals, to whom Trump and Netanyahu – and, therefore, the embassy move – were top priorities. This explains the mutual enthusiasm for a renewed Brazilian-Israeli friendship between the October general elections in Brazil and the April elections in Israel. However, the risk of hurting businesses with Arab and Islamic countries, which frightened meat and chicken exporters, combined with the potential political costs of the embassy transfer, pitted key government actors against each other. The result was what neither groups expected: the announcement of a trade office in Jerusalem did not please Netanyahu and his supporters nor did it appease critics, within or outside of the Bolsonaro administration.

<sup>5</sup> CNN, "Venezuela, Bolivia cut ties to Israel over Gaza". 14 January 2009. Available at <u>http://edition.cnn.com/2009/WORLD/americas/01/14/bolivia.israel/</u>

<sup>6</sup> ABC Color, "Palestina: Paraguay se abstuvo de votar". 30 November 2012. Available at

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> United Nations General Assembly. Resolution 181 (II), "Future Government of Palestine". 29 November 1947. Available at <a href="https://unispal.un.org/DPA/DPR/unispal.nsf/0/7F0AF2BD897689B785256C330061D253">https://unispal.un.org/DPA/DPR/unispal.nsf/0/7F0AF2BD897689B785256C330061D253</a>
<sup>2</sup> The Knesset. "Basic Law: Jerusalem, Capital of Israel". Available at

https://www.knesset.gov.il/laws/special/eng/basic10\_eng.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> United Nations Security Council. Resolution 478. 30 July 1980. Available at <u>https://undocs.org/S/RES/478(1980)</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Baeza, Cecilia. "América Latina y la cuestión palestina (1947-2012)". Araucaria, vol. 14, no. 28, 2012, pp. 111-131.

http://www.abc.com.py/internacionales/palestina-paraguay-se-abstuvo-de-votar-484196.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> El País, "Colombia no reconocerá a Jerusalén como capital de Israel, disse Cancillería". 21 December 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Amorim, Celso. "Let Us In". Foreign Policy, 14 March 2011. Available at <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2011/03/14/let-us-in/</u>, Although the formal recognition was made in January 2011, Paraguay was the first South American country to officially establish diplomatic relations with the state of Palestine, in March 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Tase, Peter. "Paraguay y Estados Unidos: fortaleciendo una nueva estrategia de cooperación". Eurasia Hoy, 31 March 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Resumen Latinoamericano, "Estados Unidos apuesta por Paraguay como lugar clave para su imperio". 16 March 2015. Avaliable at <u>http://www.resumenlatinoamericano.org/2015/03/16/estados-unidos-apuesta-por-paraguay-como-lugar-clave-para-su-imperio/</u>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Neumann, Vanessa. "O Hezbollah pode dominar o PCC". Defesa Net, 7 December 2018. Available at <u>http://www.defesanet.com.br/pcc/noticia/31423/Vanessa-Neumann---O-Hezbollah-pode-dominar-o-PCC/</u>
<sup>12</sup> Taiwan News, "Taiwan ally Paraguay could be next to fall to China: US senator". 16 May 2015. Available at https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3432071

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Paraguay.com, "Paraguay reabre embajada en Israel". 19 May 2014. Available at

http://www.paraguay.com/nacionales/paraguay-reabre-embajada-en-israel-108544

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Agencia de Información Paraguaya, "Mercado israelí se mantiene como destino estable de la carne paraguaya". 5 November 2018. Available at <u>https://www.ip.gov.py/ip/paraguay-mantiene-volumen-de-exportacion-de-carne-a-israel/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The Guardian. "Brazilian president: US surveillance a 'breach of international law'". 24 September 2013. Available at <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/sep/24/brazil-president-un-speech-nsa-surveillance</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Hoy, "Intercambio científico y de educación con Israel, firman Cartes y Netanyahu". 19 July 2016. Available at <a href="https://www.hoy.com.py/nacionales/intercambio-cientfico-y-de-educacin-con-israel-firman-cartes-y-netanyahu">https://www.hoy.com.py/nacionales/intercambio-cientfico-y-de-educacin-con-israel-firman-cartes-y-netanyahu</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Infobae, "Horacio Cartes y Benjamin Netanyahu firmaron acuerdos bilaterales en Israel". 20 July 2016. Available at <u>https://www.infobae.com/america/america-latina/2016/07/20/horacio-cartes-y-benjamin-netanyahu-firmaron-acuerdos-bilaterales-en-israel/</u>

<sup>18</sup> Middle East Monitor, "Netanyahu begins four-day tour in Latin America". 11 September 2017. Available at <u>https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20170911-netanyahu-begins-four-day-tour-in-latin-america/</u>

 <sup>19</sup>La Nación, "Cartes se reúne hoy con Macri y Netanyahu, en Buenos Aires". 12 September 2017. Available at <u>https://www.lanacion.com.py/politica/2017/09/12/cartes-se-reune-hoy-con-macri-y-netanyahu-en-buenos-aires/</u>
<sup>20</sup> <u>https://twitter.com/AmbNikkiHaley/status/943921549333204992</u>

<sup>21</sup> YNet News, "Honduras, Paraguay expected to join embassy move to Jerusalem". Available at <u>https://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-5061703,00.html</u>

<sup>22</sup> Aurora, "Honduras y Paraguay están listos para abrir sus embajadas en Jerusalén, si Netanyahu los visita". 11 March 2018. Available at <u>http://www.aurora-israel.co.il/honduras-y-paraguay-estarian-listos-para-abrir-sus-embajadas-en-jerusalen-si-netanyahu-los-visita</u>

<sup>23</sup> El País. "Rumania se suma a la carrera del traslado de embajadas a Jerusalén". 20 April 2018. Available at <u>https://elpais.com/internacional/2018/04/20/actualidad/1524250292\_276017.html</u>

<sup>24</sup> HispanTV, "Rechazan traslado de embajada de Paraguay a Al-Quds". 21 March 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.hispantv.com/noticias/paraguay/371925/embajada-jerusalen-trump-israel-lacognata">https://www.hispantv.com/noticias/paraguay/371925/embajada-jerusalen-trump-israel-lacognata</a>
<sup>25</sup> ABC Color, "Israel valora con positiva cautela la declaración de Cartes". 29 April 2018. Available at <a href="http://www.abc.com.py/internacionales/israel-valora-con-positiva-cautela-declaracion-paraguaya-de-traslado-traslad

embajada-1698109.html <sup>26</sup> El Comércio, "Israel: Paraguay trasladará su embajada a Jerusalén este mês". 7 May 2018. Available at https://elcomercio.pe/mundo/diplomacia/israel-paraguay-trasladara-embajada-jerusalen-mes-noticia-518374

<sup>27</sup> Ultima Hora, "Cartes inaugura Embajada em Jerusalén pese a críticas internas". 21 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajada-jerusalen-pese-criticas-internas-n1148752.html">https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajada-jerusalen-pese-criticas-internas-n1148752.html</a>
<sup>28</sup> DW, "Abbas pide desde Caracas no trasladar las embajadas a Jerusalén". 7 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajada-jerusalen-pese-criticas-internas-n1148752.html">https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajada-jerusalen-pese-criticas-internas-n1148752.html</a>
<sup>28</sup> DW, "Abbas pide desde Caracas no trasladar las embajadas a Jerusalén". 7 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajada-jerusalén">https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajada-jerusalén-jerusalén". 7 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-a-jerusalén">https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-jerusalén". 7 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-a-jerusalén">https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-jerusalén". 7 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-a-jerusalén">https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-jerusalén". 7 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-a-jerusalén">https://www.ultimahora.com/cartes-inaugura-embajadas-jerusalén"</a>.

https://www.dw.com/es/abbas-pide-desde-caracas-no-trasladar-las-embajadas-a-jerusal%C3%A9n/a-43693843 <sup>29</sup> UOL, "OLP critica abertura de embaixada do Paraguai em Jerusalém". 20 May 2018. Available at https://noticias.uol.com.br/ultimas-noticias/efe/2018/05/20/olp-critica-abertura-de-embaixada-do-paraguai-emjerusalem-provocadora.htm

<sup>30</sup> Xinhua Net, "Arab League chief slams opening of Paraguay's embassy in Jerusalem". 22 May 2018. Available at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-05/22/c 137195870.htm</u>

<sup>31</sup> Paraguay.com. "Castiglioni sobre embajada en Israel: Cartes debía hablar com Marito". 15 May 2018. Available at <a href="http://www.paraguay.com/nacionales/castiglioni-sobre-embajada-en-israel-cartes-debia-hablar-con-marito-177862">http://www.paraguay.com/nacionales/castiglioni-sobre-embajada-en-israel-cartes-debia-hablar-con-marito-177862</a>
<sup>32</sup> El País, "Dario Messer, o doleiro de todas as corrupções no Brasil e protegido pelo presidente do Paraguai", 4 May 2018. <a href="https://brasil.elpais.com/brasil/2018/05/03/politica/1525376638\_429844.html">https://brasil.elpais.com/brasil/2018/05/03/politica/1525376638\_429844.html</a>

<sup>33</sup> Ari Harow, "The Backdrop of Paraguay's Move to Jerusalem". Jerusalem Post, 10 May 2018.

https://www.jpost.com/Opinion/The-backdrop-of-Paraguays-move-to-Jerusalem-556133

<sup>34</sup> ABC Color, "El presidente Cartes y sus asesores israelíes". 21 May 2018.

http://www.abc.com.py/nacionales/cartes-y-sus-asesores-israelies-1704715.html

<sup>35</sup> Iton Gadol, "Las relaciones Israel-Paraguay y el hombre de confianza de Netanyahu". 13 March 2017. <u>http://itongadol.com.ar/noticias/val/103069/las-relaciones-israel-paraguay-y-el-hombre-de-confianza-de-netanyahu.html</u>

<sup>36</sup> Haaretz, "Paraguay Officially Moves Embassy to Jerusalem". 21 May 2018. Available at

https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/after-the-u-s-guatemala-paraguayan-embassy-to-move-to-jerusalem-1.6099346

<sup>37</sup> Times of Israel, "Paraguay becomes third country to open embassy in Jerusalem". 21 May 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.timesofisrael.com/paraguay-becomes-third-country-to-open-embassy-in-jerusalem/">https://www.timesofisrael.com/paraguay-becomes-third-country-to-open-embassy-in-jerusalem/</a>
<sup>38</sup> ABC Color, "Traslado de la Embajada en Israel genera malestar". 9 May 2018.

<sup>39</sup> ABC Color, "Abdo quiere rever el traslado de la Embajada a Jerusalén". 16 May 2018.

<sup>40</sup> MSN Notícias, "Cartes cree que sucesor mantendrá embajada en Jerusalén pero no lo consensuó". 22 May 2018. Available at <u>https://www.msn.com/pt-br/noticias/brasil/cartes-cree-que-sucesor-mantendr%C3%A1-embajada-enjerusal%C3%A9n-pero-no-lo-consensu%C3%B3/vp-AAxCN7Y</u>

<sup>41</sup> The Times of Israel, "Paraguay urges Israel to reverse 'exaggerated' Asuncion embassy closure". 7 September 2018. Available at <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/paraguay-urges-israel-to-reverse-exaggerated-asuncion-embassy-closure/</u>

<sup>42</sup> The White House, "Readout of Vice President Mike Pence's Call with President Mario Abdo Benitez of Paraguay". 6 September 2018. Available at <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/readout-vice-president-mike-pences-call-president-mario-abdo-benitez-paraguay/</u>

<sup>43</sup> BBC Mundo, "Paraguay regresa su embajada en Israel a Tel Aviv tras el polémico trasladado a Jerusalén". 5 September 2018. Available at <u>https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-45427674</u>

<sup>44</sup> For a detailed account, see Al-Monitor, "Behind Paraguay's decision to return its embassy to Tel Aviv". 10 September 2018. Available at <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/09/palestine-paraguay-emabassy-jerusalem-tel-aviv.html</u> <sup>45</sup> The Telegraph, "Paraguay frustrates Israel by moving embassy from Jerusalem back to Tel Aviv". 6 September 2018. Available at <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2018/09/06/paraguay-frustrates-israel-moving-embassy-jerusalem-back-tel/</u>

<sup>46</sup> Mercopress, "Turkey, Paraguay close ties with presidential meeting in Asunción". 3 December 2018. Available at <a href="https://en.mercopress.com/2018/12/03/turkey-paraguay-close-ties-with-presidential-meeting-in-asuncion">https://en.mercopress.com/2018/12/03/turkey-paraguay-close-ties-with-presidential-meeting-in-asuncion</a>
<sup>47</sup> Anadolu Agency, "Paraguay opens its first embassy in Turkey". 2 May 2019.

https://www.aa.com.tr/en/americas/paraguay-opens-its-first-embassy-in-turkey/1468334

<sup>48</sup> Brazilian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Press Release no. 409". 7 December 2017. Available at <u>http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/en/press-releases/18038-press-release-palestine</u>

<sup>49</sup> Brazilian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Status of Jerusalem Press Release no. 427". 29 December 2017. Available at <u>http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/en/press-releases/18140-status-of-jerusalem</u>

<sup>50</sup> Casarões, Guilherme; Vigevani, Tullo. "O lugar de Israel e da Palestina na política externa brasileira: antissemitismo, voto majoritário ou promotor da paz?". História, vol. 33, no. 2, 2014, pp. 150-188.

<sup>51</sup> See, for instance, this article published by three prominent Evangelical politicians. Crivella, Marcelo; Pereira, Marcos; Siqueira, Carlos. "Recusar Embaixador de Israel não é a Solução". Folha de São Paulo, 5 January 2016.
<sup>52</sup> Folha de S. Paulo, "Veto a embaixador expõe dependência da Defesa com Israel, diz Amorim". 25 December 2015. Available at <a href="https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2015/12/1722979-veto-a-embaixador-expoe-dependencia-da-defesa-com-israel-diz-amorim.shtml">https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2015/12/1722979-veto-a-embaixador-expoe-dependencia-da-defesa-com-israel-diz-amorim.shtml</a>

<sup>53</sup> Ministério das Relações Exteriores, "Decisão do Conselho Executivo da UNESCO sobre o patrimônio cultural nos territórios ocupados". 9 June 2016. Available at <u>http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/pt-BR/notas-a-imprensa/14191-</u> <u>decisao-do-conselho-executivo-da-unesco-sobre-o-patrimonio-cultural-nos-territorios-ocupados</u>

<sup>54</sup> Ministério das Relações Exteriores, "Visita do ministro José Serra a Israel". 30 de setembro de 2016. Available at <u>http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/pt-BR/notas-a-imprensa/14809-visita-do-ministro-jose-serra-a-israel</u>

<sup>55</sup> Federação Israelita do Rio Grande do Sul, "Com Alckmin, Serra e ministros da Justiça e Educação, Conib homenageia Natan Sharansky". 25 November 2016. Available at <u>https://www.firs.org.br/com-alckmin-serra-e-</u> <u>ministros-da-justica-e-educacao-conib-homenageia-natan-sharansky/</u>

<sup>56</sup> This information was confirmed by a Brazilian diplomat in a private conversation on 16 June 2016.
<sup>57</sup> O Estado de S. Paulo, "Conib lamenta voto do Brasil em resolução da UNESCO". 14 October 2016. Available at <a href="https://internacional.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,conib-lamenta-voto-do-brasil-em-resolucao-da-unesco-sobre-jerusalem,10000082169">https://internacional.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,conib-lamenta-voto-do-brasil-em-resolucao-da-unesco-sobre-jerusalem,10000082169</a>

<sup>58</sup> Nigri, Alexandre. "O Brasil contra Israel e a história na Unesco". Gazeta do Povo, 21 October 2016. Avaliable at <u>https://www.gazetadopovo.com.br/opiniao/artigos/obrasil-contra-israel-e-a-historia-na-unesco-51w0dqd9y95xyy19dn8whqvdz/</u>

<sup>59</sup> Gospel Prime, "Deputados evangélicos repudiam voto brasileiro contra Israel". 16 May 2017. Available at <u>https://noticias.gospelprime.com.br/deputados-evangelicos-mocao-voto-brasileiro-israel/</u>

<sup>60</sup> Casarões, Guilherme; Goldfeld, Monique. "Em Giro Latino, Netanyahu se esquiva de política do Brasil". Folha de S. Paulo, 16 September 2017.

<sup>61</sup> Federação Israelita do Estado de São Paulo. "Visita de Aloysio Nunes a Israel tem alcance histórico". 7 March
2018. Available at <a href="https://www.fisesp.org.br/2018/03/07/visita-de-aloysio-nunes-a-israel-tem-alcance-historico/">https://www.fisesp.org.br/2018/03/07/visita-de-aloysio-nunes-a-israel-tem-alcance-historico/</a>
<sup>62</sup> Gospel Prime, "Líderes evangélicos querem que Brasil transfira embaixada em Israel para Jerusalém". 7 December
2017. Available at <a href="https://noticias.gospelprime.com.br/lideres-querem-que-brasil-transfira-embaixada-em-israel-para-jerusalem/">https://noticias.gospelprime.com.br/lideres-querem-que-brasil-transfira-embaixada-em-israel-para-jerusalem/</a>

<sup>63</sup> The Guardian, "Trump of the tropics: the 'dangerous' candidate leading Brazil's presidential race". 19 April 2018. Available at <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/apr/19/jair-bolsonaro-brazil-presidential-candidate-trump-parallels</u>

<sup>64</sup> Extra, "Enquanto votação do impeachment acontecia, Bolsonaro era batizado em Israel". 12 May 2016. Available at <u>https://extra.globo.com/noticias/brasil/enquanto-votacao-do-impeachment-acontecia-bolsonaro-era-batizado-</u>em-israel-19287802.html

<sup>65</sup> The Jerusalem Post, "Far-right pro-Israel candidate wins first round of Brazil's elections". 10 October 2018. Available at <u>https://www.jpost.com/Diaspora/Far-right-pro-Israel-candidate-wins-first-round-of-Brazils-elections-</u>

<u>569029</u>

<sup>66</sup> Martins, Filipe G. "A luta anti-globalista e o exemplo paradigmático de Israel". Senso Incomum. 8 December 2017. Available at <u>http://sensoincomum.org/2017/12/08/anti-globalista-exemplo-de-israel/</u>

<sup>67</sup> Araújo, Ernesto. "Trump e o Ocidente". Cadernos de Política Exterior, vol. 3, no. 6, 2017.

<sup>68</sup> Meio Retrô, "Confirmado: Jair Bolsonaro apoia Jerusalém como Capital de Israel". YouTube vídeo. Available at <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Hy4QrPOIVSI</u>

<sup>69</sup> O Estado de S. Paulo, "Bolsonaro promete retirar embaixada da Palestina do Brasil". 7 August 2018. Available at <u>https://politica.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,bolsonaro-promete-retirar-embaixada-da-palestina-no-</u> brasil,70002436161

<sup>70</sup> https://twitter.com/netanyahu/status/1058230060988022786

<sup>71</sup> Isto É, "Palestinos atacam decisão de Bolsonaro sobre Jerusalém". 2 November 2018. Available at <u>https://istoe.com.br/palestinos-atacam-decisao-de-bolsonaro-sobre-jerusalem/</u>

72 https://twitter.com/DSZuhri/status/1058232515603775488

<sup>73</sup> Folha de S. Paulo, "Declaração de Bolsonaro faz Egito cancelar viagem de comitiva brasileira". 5 November 2018. Available at <u>https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2018/11/apos-declaracoes-de-bolsonaro-egito-cancela-viagem-de-comitiva-brasileira.shtml</u>

<sup>74</sup> Folha de S. Paulo, "Não é o caso de comprar brigas que não podemos vencer, diz Hamilton Mourão". 23 November 2018. Available at <u>https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/poder/2018/11/nao-e-o-caso-de-comprar-brigas-que-nao-podemos-vencer-diz-hamilton-mourao.shtml</u>

<sup>75</sup> DW, "Reações árabes preocupam, diz líder da bancada ruralista". 6 November 2018. Available at <u>https://www.dw.com/pt-br/rea%C3%A7%C3%B5es-%C3%A1rabes-preocupam-diz-l%C3%ADder-da-bancada-ruralista/a-46182657</u>

 <sup>76</sup> Hannun, Rubens. "Nosso país sempre atuou pela resolução de conflitos". Folha de S. Paulo, 10 November 2018.
<sup>77</sup> Época Negócios. "A aproximação entre Bolsonaro e Israel pode afetar o mercado bilionário de carne halal no Brasil?". 30 March 2019. Available at <u>https://epocanegocios.globo.com/Economia/noticia/2019/03/aproximacao-entre-bolsonaro-e-israel-pode-afetar-o-mercado-bilionario-de-carne-halal-no-brasil.html</u>

<sup>78</sup> Goulart, Josette. "Fazendo a egípcia". Revista Piauí, 14 November 2018. Available at

https://piaui.folha.uol.com.br/fazendo-a-egipcia/

<sup>79</sup> https://twitter.com/bolsonarosp/status/1013774870088421376

<sup>80</sup> https://twitter.com/BolsonaroSP/status/1070805289853743107

<sup>81</sup> Poder 360, "Mudança de embaixada em Israel está decidida, diz Eduardo Bolsonaro". 27 November 2018. Available at <u>https://www.poder360.com.br/governo/mudanca-de-embaixada-em-israel-esta-decidida-diz-eduardo-bolsonaro/</u>

<sup>82</sup> Agência Brasil. "Netanyahu diz que evangélicos são melhores amigos de Israel". 30 December 2018. Available at <u>http://agenciabrasil.ebc.com.br/politica/noticia/2018-12/netanyahu-diz-que-evangelicos-sao-os-melhores-amigos-de-israel</u>

<sup>83</sup> UOL, "Netanyahu diz que Brasil e Israel iniciam "nova era" após posse de Bolsonaro". 1 January 2019. Available at <u>https://noticias.uol.com.br/ultimas-noticias/efe/2019/01/01/netanyahu-diz-que-brasil-e-israel-iniciam-nova-era-apos-posse-de-bolsonaro.htm</u>

<sup>84</sup> The case of the relationship between Israel and India is very eloquent in this regard. See Burton, Guy. "Explaining India's position on Jerusalem and the Israeli-Palestinian conflict". Middle East Institute, 13 March 2018. Available at <a href="https://www.mei.edu/publications/explaining-indias-position-jerusalem-and-israeli-palestinian-conflict">https://www.mei.edu/publications/explaining-indias-position-jerusalem-and-israeli-palestinian-conflict</a>

<sup>85</sup> The Times of Israel, "Israel sends rescue team, aid to Brazil following dam collapse". 27 January 2019. Available at <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-to-send-rescue-team-aid-to-brazil-following-dam-collapse/</u>

<sup>86</sup> Brazilian Ministry of Foreign Affairs. "Collapse of the tailings dam in Brumadinho". Press release no. 25. 27 January 2019. Available at <u>http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/en/press-releases/20005-r</u>

<sup>87</sup> Middle East Monitor. "A single Latuff cartoon has provoked Israel into exposing its own duplicity". 5 February 2019. Available at <a href="https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20190205-a-single-latuff-cartoon-has-provoked-israel-into-exposing-its-own-duplicity/">https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20190205-a-single-latuff-cartoon-has-provoked-israel-into-exposing-its-own-duplicity/</a>

<sup>88</sup> Atlantic Council. "Israel's Latin America Push". 8 April 2019. Available at

https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/israel-s-latin-america-push

<sup>89</sup> This information was confirmed by a Brazilian diplomat in a private conversation on 31 March 2019.

<sup>90</sup> Bloomberg, "Palestinian Leader Invites Brazil's Pro-Israel Leader to Visit". 19 March 2019. Available at

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-03-19/palestinian-leader-invites-brazil-s-pro-israel-leader-to-visit <sup>91</sup> https://twitter.com/ernestofaraujo/status/1109093954933403650

<sup>92</sup> Brazilian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Joint Declaration on the occasion of the Official Visit of President Jair Bolsonaro to Israel". Press release no. 81. March 31, 2019. Available at <u>http://www.itamaraty.gov.br/en/pressreleases/20236-joint-declaration-on-the-occasion-of-the-oficial-visit-of-president-jair-bolsonaro-to-israel-march-31-2019</u>

<sup>93</sup> The Times of Israel, "Czech House, feted as 'first step' in embassy move, opens in Jerusalem". 27 November 2018.
Available at <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/czech-house-feted-as-first-step-in-embassy-move-opens-in-jerusalem/</u>
<sup>94</sup> The Times of Israel, "Without fanfare, Australia opens trade and defense office in Jerusalem". 29 April 2019.
Available at <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/without-fanfare-australia-opens-trade-and-defense-office-in-jerusalem/</u>

<sup>95</sup> The Times of Israel, "In first for EU state, Hungary opens diplomatic trade office in Jerusalem". 19 March 2019. Available at <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/in-first-for-eu-state-hungary-open-diplomatic-trade-office-in-jerusalem/</u>

<sup>96</sup> The Rio Times, "Bolsonaro Announces Opening of Representation Office In Jerusalem". 1 April 2019. Available at <u>https://riotimesonline.com/brazil-news/rio-business/bolsonaro-announces-opening-of-representation-office-in-jerusalem/</u>

<sup>97</sup> The Santiago Times, "Brazil's Bolsonaro becomes first head of state to visit the Western Wall with an Israeli PM". 2 April 2019. Available at <u>https://santiagotimes.cl/2019/04/02/brazils-bolsonaro-becomes-first-head-of-state-to-visit-the-western-wall-with-an-israeli-pm/</u>

<sup>98</sup> https://twitter.com/jairbolsonaro/status/1112420504407863297

<sup>99</sup> Folha de S. Paulo, "Bolsonaro frustra Netanyahu com escritório em vez de embaixada em Jerusalém". 31 March 2019. Available at <u>https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2019/03/bolsonaro-anuncia-a-criacao-de-escritoriocomercial-em-jerusalem.shtml</u>

<sup>100</sup> Isto É. "Bolsonaro muda agenda em Israel e antecipa retorno ao Brasil". 2 April 2019. Available at <u>https://istoe.com.br/bolsonaro-muda-agenda-em-israel-e-antecipa-retorno-ao-brasil/</u>

<sup>101</sup> Folha de S. Paulo, "Evangélicos lamentam recuo de Bolsonaro ao anunciar escritório em Jerusalém". 1 April 2019. Available at <u>https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/mundo/2019/04/evangelicos-lamentam-recuo-de-bolsonaro-ao-anunciar-escritorio-em-jerusalem.shtml</u>

<sup>102</sup> The Islamic Resistance Movement, "Press release on Brazilian President's visit to Israeli occupation". 1 April 2019. Available at <u>http://hamas.ps/en/post/2016/press-release-on-brazilian-president-rsquo-s-visit-to-israeli-occupation</u>

<sup>103</sup> Barbosa, Renan. ""O saldo da viagem de Bolsonaro a Israel: solução do impasse ou prolongamento da agonia?".
3 April 2019. Available at <u>https://www.gazetadopovo.com.br/republica/como-foi-viagem-bolsonaro-israel-jerusalem/</u>

<sup>104</sup> Poder 360, "'Fiquem fora disso', diz embaixador da Palestina sobre conflito com Israel". 11 April 2019. Available at <u>https://www.poder360.com.br/governo/bolsonaro-discursou-por-47-seg-em-jantarcom-representantes-de-paises-islamicos/</u>

<sup>105</sup> Cabral López, María Antonella. "Paraguay y los países árabes: una relación casi desconocida". Intellector, no. 12, vol. 13, 2016.